

Italy After COVID-19: Betrayal or Renewal?

By Simon Clark June 18, 2020

The United States has the opportunity to help Italy rebuild its economy as it recovers from the coronavirus pandemic and to provide a set of practical tools that it can use to work with its European partners to do so. Supporting Italy's recovery is a wise investment that can yield a more stable Europe and a safer Mediterranean, as well as demonstrate the good that the United States can accomplish. This is a task that the administration can take on quickly with confidence that an early focus will pay off.

The COVID-19 pandemic has been devastating for Italy, killing more than 34,000 people to date.¹ It has closed down an economy already weakened by a quarter-century of austerity and a failure to adapt to the pressures of globalization. This is not just a national tragedy; it could become a geopolitical catastrophe. As the European Commission recognized, the divergent impact of the pandemic risks tearing the eurozone apart.² Italy's position as a core European nation and a primary provider of security in the troubled Mediterranean could collapse under the strain. The Greek crisis was contained—albeit at the cost of great suffering in Greece—because its economy was relatively small and disconnected. Yet Italy has the third-largest economy of the European Union, one that is a deeply integrated part of the block. Given the size of Italy's debts, rescuing the country could cost trillions of euros and trigger a constitutional crisis between Germany and the European Union as Germany's Federal Constitutional Court starts questioning the union's powers.³

It would be a mistake for Americans to feel as though Italy's situation is a distant problem that is irrelevant to them. The deep economic and cultural links that come from the nearly 18 million Americans of Italian extraction—the fourth-largest ethnic group in the United States—are only part of the story.⁴ Since the founding of the Italian Republic, the United States has been a close partner in the development of its democracy, in large part due to fear throughout the Cold War that Italy could fall under Soviet influence. Italian defense and security cooperation complements U.S. interests in the Mediterranean, the Balkans, Afghanistan, and across the Middle East,⁵ and Italian foreign direct investment supports nearly 80,000 U.S. jobs.⁶ Most importantly, the European Union cannot survive and prosper if Italy continues to flounder;

even a remote chance of Italy leaving the European Union puts the whole project at risk, endangering the stability of the continent, which remains a core U.S. interest in an unstable world.

What went wrong? 25 years of austerity

Italy entered the COVID-19 crisis in terrible financial shape. The country had built up an unsustainable debt burden during the oil crisis of the 1980s. Governments of varying political persuasions were united in pursuing a policy of austerity from 1995 in preparation for joining the European Union in 1999; then, they maintained the squeeze on public finances to stay within the European rules for the two decades that followed. Italy has run a primary budget surplus in 24 out of the past 25 years, averaging 3 percent of gross domestic product (GDP) per year during a period of 14 years. But this painful sacrifice only stabilized the debt at 130 percent of GDP, while the country's infrastructure decayed and demand fell. The theory that expansionary fiscal austerity could act as a remedy to Italy's deep-seated economic challenges turned out to be an illusion, leading to a long stagnation that left Italian per-capita GDP lower than it had been two decades ago.

Italy practiced austerity but failed to reform. The economic problems and debt overhang were far deeper than a few years of budget cuts could fix. As one senior U.S. official and keen observer of Italian matters explained: "Italy did a much worse job than many of its EU neighbors, including France and even Greece, in addressing its competitiveness problem." ¹⁰ Italy's economic base of subscale, family-owned, and bank-financed commodity manufacturers was particularly vulnerable to Chinese competition after it joined the World Trade Organization. Italy could have taken advantage of the low interest rates and global growth at the start of the century to restructure its economic model, but the populist, corrupt government of Silvio Berlusconi wasted this opportunity, while Matteo Renzi's later efforts to fix the labor markets lacked public support and policy space. Italy was let down by both sides of the political divide: The Berlusconi right concentrated on stripping away constraints on corruption to enrich a small group of politically connected cronies, while the Renzi center-left itself internally divided—tried to impose EU-mandated austerity with little in the way of tangible benefits to its increasingly impoverished citizens. Italian business remained stuck in a nonmeritocratic, family-based structure that was wholly unsuited for a technologically enabled global economy. 11 Meanwhile, the Italian patronage-based banking system remained a disaster, with too many banks suffering from bad loans and political interference while stuck in a doom loop in which they were required to buy government debt while the government continually bailed them out.¹² The tragic result was a quarter-century of stagnation.

Meanwhile, many ambitious and talented Italians left. Economist Luigi Zingales, himself an Italian expatriate at the University of Chicago, emphasized the scale of

the Italian brain drain both as a visible symptom and cause of the country's decay.¹³ More than 125,000 Italians leave the country each year, representing 2 percent of the total cohort. These tend to be the best-educated young single adults and new families, who move to the United Kingdom, Germany, the United States, or other European countries in order to find opportunities that are not available at home—in a stultified economy rife with patronage, where secure employment options are reserved for the old.

Italian politics offer an unusual opening

What Italy needs is a new vision for its economic future, built on a clear-eyed view of its capabilities, that can inspire its citizens and create a viable social compact. Such a vision would reflect Italian strengths in precision manufacturing, its tradition of craftsmanship, and luxury goods and high-end tourism; its deep integration into the wider European economy and access to the Mediterranean rim; and its strong links to the United States and increasing links to China. Italy's high saving rates and low level of private indebtedness could be a basis for rebuilding a more confident outward-facing economy built on a high-skill workforce. But in order to dig out from a quarter-century of stagnation, it will need help from its friends, most notably from its European partners and a receptive U.S. administration.

Normally, there has been cynicism about the Italian political class's ability and willingness to take such a path. A young, well-informed Italian spoke of her generation's contempt for a political class that has failed them, commenting that talented Italians have abandoned national politics to dropouts and careerists. 14 But a series of unlikely political accidents have given Italy unusually decent leadership in the form of Giuseppe Conte, a law professor with no previous political experience. Conte was appointed as a compromise prime minister when the two populist parties could not agree which of their leaders should be in charge. Soon after, Matteo Salvini—the hard-line euroskeptic leader of the League, the larger and more xenophobic of the two parties—tried to oust him in a parliamentary coup, but to the surprise of many, Conte fought back with dignity and success, ushering in a coalition between the more institutionally minded Democratic Party and the populist Five Star Movement.

Interestingly, the crisis has damaged the standing of Salvini and the League, whose support fell from 34 percent in last year's European elections to 26 percent in recent polling. 15 Italian voters may be fed up with the European Union, but they appear to recognize that the xenophobic, anti-immigrant platform of the League offers no real solution. Though Salvini's approach of blaming the European Union for all of Italy's problems has been exposed as vacuous, a return to the old equilibrium would do nothing to solve the underlying problems. Meanwhile, an even greater political threat is growing in the form of Fratelli d'Italia, an avowedly neo-fascist party whose support has grown from 7 percent in 2019 to 15 percent today. 16 If Conte's government fails to win the support of its European partners to rebuild after the COVID-19 crisis, the ugly anti-immigrant populism of Salvini's movement could be followed by something far worse, in a country where the debate about its fascist history remains unresolved.

Who are Italy's true friends?

At this moment of crisis, Italians looked to their European partners for support. They were met by lectures by the Dutch finance minister, who accused them of wasting their money on "drinks and women," ¹⁷ and by late-night haggling in the Council of the European Union over the terms of a wholly inadequate offer of financial aid. ¹⁸ Meanwhile, China, Russia, and Cuba sent doctors and medical equipment, ¹⁹ while the United States provided little more than empty rhetoric and a 10-bed support unit, a response that even pro-American newspaper *Il Giornale* described as miserly. ²⁰

Predictably, this has damaged Italian trust in its allies. A poll conducted in mid-March reported that 52 percent of Italians considered China a friend, compared with only 10 percent in 2019, with Russia coming in second at 32 percent and the United States dropping from 29 percent to 17 percent.²¹ In this poll, Germany led the list of Italy's enemies, at 45 percent. China and Russia have attempted to exploit the opportunity created by Italy's increasing disillusionment with its traditional partners, though their clumsy efforts have sometimes backfired. In 2019, Italy shocked its allies by joining China's Belt and Road Initiative but saw little economic benefit from that move. 22 And during the height of the COVID-19 crisis, Italy accepted Russian military help only to find that the Russian intelligence services were using this opportunity to spy on Italian installations.²³ When a journalist exposed this, the Russian Foreign Ministry threatened his life, leading the Italian government to issue a formal protest.²⁴ Still, there is real risk that a disillusioned Italian public could abandon its traditional support for an Atlanticist and European foreign policy. What is remarkable is how patient Italians have been with a set of policies that have reduced their median living standards by 15 percent—in constant 2010 price—in the 15 years from 1991 to 2016.²⁵ But one cannot count on such patience forever, as we are now seeing. The current mess is, above all, the result of a policy of austerity and stagnation that reduced living standards while doing nothing to prepare Italians for a more competitive world.

How Europe can help

EU leadership is beginning to recognize the scale of the danger faced by the European Union. On April 16, President of the European Commission Ursula von der Leyden gave a speech admitting this: "Yes, it is true that no one was really ready for this. It is also true that too many were not there on time when Italy a needed a helping hand at the very beginning. And yes, for that, it is right that Europe as a whole offers a heartfelt apology." One major challenge is that the instruments she has at her disposal to

address the challenge—the 3 billion euros remaining in this year's EU budget and a 500 billion euro conditional support package—are nowhere near enough to rebuild a sustainable European economy. The recent agreement between Germany and France to build an EU recovery vehicle untethered from national funding is an encouraging development, though continued opposition from smaller northern European countries and the German constitutional court remains a concern. As Thomas Wright, a scholar at the Brookings Institution, observed: "Italy, Spain, and other countries that suffered mightily in this pandemic and performed heroically will not respond well if the EU fails to move beyond the old orthodoxies of the euro crisis and doesn't demonstrate the solidarity it prides itself on."27

A viable path toward restoring the health of Italian society requires a fundamental restructuring of the country's economic strategy, supported by an appropriate fiscal and monetary policy. All of this will require farsighted help from Italy's friends in Europe and the United States, a wise investment to restore and strengthen a muchneeded anchor of stability in the Mediterranean. The European Central Bank (ECB) can prevent a spike in Italian interest rates that would threaten Italy's membership in the European Union, but it cannot restore Italian growth or competitiveness—nor will the inadequate proposals that the European Union has made so far.²⁸ Meanwhile, the German constitutional court's challenge to the ECB's bond-buying policies raises questions about whether even this minimum emergency support will be viable.²⁹

Where the United States can make a difference

Once again, the United States will need to help Europeans help themselves. Putting pressure on northern European economies, notably Germany, to help their southern neighbors without offering meaningful support is unlikely to be effective. But this time, unlike after the global financial crisis, Angela Merkel and the German political class appear to realize that austerity is not the answer, even if suspicion about Italy's ability to implement real changes remains high.³⁰ A competent U.S. administration could make a real difference by taking the following actions:

- Helping the Italian government craft a credible plan to restructure its economy
- 2. Working with its European partners to encourage public and private sector procurement, with a particular focus on Italy's world-leading defense and pharmaceutical sectors
- 3. Negotiating a growth-enhancing U.S.-EU trade deal and removing the tariffs imposed under the Trump administration
- 4. Rebalancing global trade rules to encourage shared growth among democracies

- 5. Encouraging equity investment in growing Italian businesses by U.S. and international investors
- 6. Providing technical help to the Italian government for a program of growthenhancing reforms of its legal system, commercial code, and protectionist practices

In return for U.S. assistance, the European Union would need to agree to reform its Stability and Growth Pact to emphasize the latter over the former by targeting nominal GDP growth over arbitrary debt-to-GDP ratios and parking the old overhang of Italian debt in a perpetual ECB-funded mechanism that provides confidence to the bond markets. Meanwhile, the international union movement could help Italian unions transition from a primary focus on their retired members to one that aims to rebuild their organizations as representatives of the Italian working class while engaging in dialogue with business owners on how to create shared prosperity. This could start a virtuous cycle that attracts inward investment, restores growth, and tempts expatriate Italians to return.

The United States and the European Union have an existing institutional vehicle that could be particularly useful for this task: the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD). Set up after the end of the Cold War, the EBRD's original mission was to support the transition from planned to open economies in the former Warsaw Pact countries. Over time, the mission expanded to cover North Africa and the Middle East and stretched as far as Mongolia. During the global financial crisis, the EBRD began investing in Greece to provide funding to capital-starved small and medium-sized businesses and to help with the development of energy and infrastructure projects while engaging in policy dialogue to support Greek integration into the wider European economy.³¹ The EBRD's president recently complained about the United States' lack of leadership in development banking, 32 but with a 10 percent stake and a \$20 billion investment today—and the potential to add much more—the United States could shape the institution's agenda if it chose to do so. As a significant, but not dominant, shareholder, the United States could engage with its European partners to provide additional capital to an institution that has already demonstrated its ability to combine thoughtful lending with policy support. In return, the EBRD's mission would be expanded to provide direct lending to promising private sector businesses in Italy at a sufficient scale to promote meaningful growth.

Conclusion

A healthy European Union remains a core American interest, to safeguard the continent against authoritarian influence and to promote peace, prosperity, and the success of liberal democracies around the world. But the European Union cannot succeed if Italy, its third-largest economy, continues to stagnate. A wise U.S. administration would engage with its European partners to help Italy regain its position as a

growing, successful economy and a lynchpin of stability on the continent and in the Mediterranean. Early action by a U.S. administration committed to European success would demonstrate with deeds that the United States is returning to its traditions of enlightened self-interest that underpinned its policies toward Italy, from the Marshall Plan onward. Action on a practical plan to help an ally would go further than any speech to demonstrate to Italy that the United States they remember as a friend and ally is back, helping to restore confidence and stability to a crucial American ally.

Simon Clark is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- 1 FT Visual & Data Journalism team, "Coronavirus tracked: the latest figures as countries fight to contain the pandemic," Financial Times, April 29, 2020, available at https://www. ft.com/content/a26fbf7e-48f8-11ea-aeb3-955839e06441
- 2 Alexander Weber and Viktoria Dendrinou, "Euro Area Under Threat From Uneven Virus Shock, EU Warns," Bloomberg, May 6, 2020, available at https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2020-05-06/euro-area-survival-put-atrisk-from-uneven-virus-shock-eu-warns.
- 3 Robert J. Samuelson, "Why Italy's debt matters for everybody," The Washington Post, May 24, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/why-italysdebt-matters-for-everybody/2020/05/24/12b2f310-9baf-11ea-ac72-3841fcc9b35f_story.html.
- 4 Italian Embassy in Washington, D.C., "Italian and Italian-American communities," available at https://ambwashingtondc.esteri.it/ambasciata_washington/en/italiaeusa/ italiani_italo-americani.html (last accessed June 2020).
- 5 Senior U.S. official, personal communication with author via phone. April 27, 2020, on file with author.
- 6 International Trade Administration, "Italy Market Overview," available at https://www.export.gov/article?series= a0pt000000PAu5AAG&type=Country_Commercial__kav (last accessed June 2020).
- 7 Servaas Storm, "Lost in deflation: Why Italy's woes are a warning to the whole Eurozone" (New York: Institute for New Economic Thinking, 2019), available at https://www. ineteconomics.org/uploads/papers/WP_94-Storm-Italy.
- 8 Dean Baker, "The Myth of Expansionary Fiscal Austerity" (Washington: Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2010), available at https://cepr.net/documents/publications/austerity-myth-2010-10.pdf.
- 9 Trading Economics, "Italy GDP per capita," available at https://tradingeconomics.com/italy/gdp-per-capita (last accessed June 2020).
- 10 Senior U.S. official, personal communication with author via email, April 15, 2020, on file with author.
- 11 Bruno Pellegrino and Luigi Zingales, "Diagnosing the Italian Disease" (Los Angeles: UCLA and Chicago: University of Chicago, 2019), available at https://faculty.chicagobooth. edu/luigi.zingales/papers/research/Pellegrino_Zingales_ Diagnosing%20the%20Italian%20Disease%205.1.2019.
- 12 Kate Allen, "Italian bank bond binge revives fears of sovereign 'doom loop," Financial Times, February 27, 2019, available at https://www.ft.com/content/07ad20c8-3a83-11e9-b72b-2c7f526ca5d0
- 13 Luigi Zingales, "Italy's Election Is a Shipwreck," Foreign Policy, February 27, 2018, available at https://foreignpolicy. com/2018/02/27/italys-election-is-a-shipwreck/.
- 14 Florentine student and political activist, personal communication with author via Twitter, April 18, 2020, on file with
- 15 Di Niccoló Di Francesco, "Sondaggi politici elettorali oggi 24 aprile 2020: Lega ancora in calo di consensi, sale il Pd. Disastro Italia Viva," The Post Internazionale, April 24, 2020, available at https://www.tpi.it/sondaggi/sondaggi-politicielettorali-oggi-24-aprile-2020-20200424591356/.
- 16 Gianni Balduzzi, "Sondaggi elettorali SWG, Fratelli d'Italia e Forza Italia in crescita," Termometro Politico, May 26, 2020, available at https://www.termometropolitico.it/1534045_ sondaggi-elettorali-swg-fratelli-ditalia-2.html?cn-reloaded=1.
- 17 Ishaan Tharoor, "Coronavirus reopens Europe's angry divide," The Washington Post, April 1, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2020/04/01/ coronavirus-reopens-europes-angry-divide/; Mehreen Khan and Paul McClean, "Dijsselbloem under fire after

- saying eurozone countries wasted money on 'alcohol and women," Financial Times, March 21, 2017, available at https://www.ft.com/content/2498740e-b911-3dbf-942decce511a351e.
- 18 Sam Fleming and Mehreen Khan, "Eurozone strikes emergency deal on coronavirus rescue," Financial Times, April 9, 2020, available at https://www.ft.com/content/b984101a-42b8-40db-9a92-6786aec2ba5c.
- 19 Albachiara Re, "I rinforzi in arrivo da ogni parte del mondo per aiutare gli ospedali italiani," Wired Italia, March 23, . 2020, available at https://www.wired.it/attualita/politica/2020/03/23/coronavirus-aiuti-estero-medici-italia/.
- 20 Federico Giuliani, "Coronavirus, Trump: 'Usa aiutano l'Italia, anche monetariamente," Il Giornale, March 30, 2020, available at https://www.ilgiornale.it/news/mondo/ coronavirus-trump-usa-aiutano-litalia-anche-monetariamente-1847618.html.
- Massimiliano Lenzi, "Libertà superflua per 2 italiani su 3," Il Tempo, April 19, 2020, available at https://www.iltempo.it/cronache/2020/04/18/news/coronavirus-app tracciamento-liberta-spostamenti-italiani-sondaggio-
- 22 Natasha Turak, "Italy's Di Maio tries to reassure Washington after becoming first G-7 country to join China's massive Belt and Road initiative," CNBC, March 24, 2019, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2019/03/24/italy-di-maio-first-g7country-to-join-china-belt-and-road-initiative.html; Alan Crawford, "Italy's China Chill Runs Deeper Than Fears Over the Coronavirus," Bloomberg, February 26, 2020, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-02-27/ italy-s-china-chill-runs-deeper-than-fears-over-the-coronavirus.
- 23 Reuters, "Russian Army to send Coronavirus help to Italy after Putin phone call," March 22, 2020, available at https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-russia italy-idUSKBN219081.
- 24 Article 19, "Russia: Government official uses Facebook to threaten Italian journalist over coronavirus reports," April 9, 2020, available at https://www.article19.org/resources/ russia-government-official-uses-facebook-to-threatenitalian-journalist-over-coronavirus-reports/.
- 25 Storm, "Lost in deflation."
- 26 EU Political Report, "VDL Speech to the European Parliament," April 18, 2020, available at https://www.eupoliticalreport.eu/vdl-speech-to-the-european-parliament/.
- Thomas Wright, "Stretching the international order to its breaking point," Brookings Institution, April 6, 2020, available at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-fromchaos/2020/04/06/stretching-the-international-orderto-its-breaking-point/?utm_campaign=Brookings%20 Brief&utm_source=hs_email&utm_medium=email&utm_ content=85914360.
- 28 Wolfgang Münchau, "Italy is in more danger than the eurozone will acknowledge," Financial Times, April 19, 2020, available at https://www.ft.com/content/8e03cf2e-80bd-11ea-8fdb-7ec06edeef84
- 29 Mehree Khan, "What next in Karlsruhe vs ECB," Financial Times, May 5, 2020, available at https://www.ft.com/content/db720dde-19e8-4e9c-bbfb-b4d48db71a6c.
- 30 Northern European official, in-person communication with author, March 2, 2020, on file with author
- 31 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, "Greece Overview," available at https://www.ebrd.com/ where-we-are/greece/overview.html (last accessed June 2020).
- 32 Ryan Heath, Politico, "U.S. abdicating global leadership role, leader of European development bank says," MSN, May 27, 2020, available at https://www.msn.com/en-us/ finance/news/us-abdicating-global-leadership-role-leader of-european-development-bank-says/ar-BB14GwEK.